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MINUTES OF THE COMMISSION ON POSTSECONDARY EDUCATION

November 2nd, 2016 Meeting
CALL TO ORDER
The meeting, held at the Nevada Department of Employment and Training and Rehabilitation conference meeting rooms, in both Carson City, and Las Vegas, Nevada (via video conferencing), was called to order by Chairwoman Fralick at approximately 9:07 a.m.  
PUBLIC COMMENTS

None
Administrator Ms. Kelly Wuest certified compliance with the Open Meeting Law.  Chairwoman Fralick requested a roll call and Administrator Wuest complied.  A quorum was present. 

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT
Commissioner Clark
Chairwoman Fralick

Commissioner Frederick

Vice Chair Commissioner Lynch

Commissioner Greiner

Commissioner Hickey

COMMISSIONERS ABSENT  (Excused)
Commissioner North 

STAFF IN ATTENDANCE
Ms. Kelly Wuest, Administrator

Robert Whitney, Deputy Attorney General

Ms. Maricris Wu, Education Specialist
Ms. Susan Beckett, Administrative Assistant III

OTHERS IN ATTENDANCE

Matthew Schwartz – Vincennes University
Jodi M. Barnett – Vincennes University

Thomas A. Schroeder – Vincennes University

David W. Saba – Teacher of Tomorrow

Angel C. Kuo – Institute of Modern Tattooing

Daniel A. Bradley – McKissock LLC

Daniel Davies – Wongu University

Dominique Macalinao – Wongu University

Nick Possen – Wongu University

Jason Wetzel – Institute of Modern Tattooing

ADOPTION OF AGENDA
No additions or corrections of the agenda were required.  Agenda was adopted as presented. 
Motion:     Motion to adopt the agenda as it is.
By:

   Commissioner Hickey

Second: 
    Commissioner Clark
Results:
Unanimous.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
Motion:
To approve the minutes of August 3, 2016 meeting.

By:
              Commissioner Frederick
Second:      Commissioner Clark
Results:
Unanimous.

ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT

Administrator Kelly Wuest gave the Administrators report:

Closures 

Solar Institute – July 2016 – The Solar Institute decided to close due to lack of enrollment.  The school only had one enrollment since January.  The school has provided all year end reports, transcripts and the original license to CPE.

Gold Star Gaming – August 8, 2016 Gold Star Gaming closed without notice.  On August 9, 2016 Administrator Wuest went to the facility and determined that all of the gaming equipment was removed from the premise.  At that time, a notice was posted to contact CPE concerning information on student refunds.  We have received 14 claims from students initially enrolled between 2014 - 2015 who stated that they had unlimited time to complete the training.  The school verified that they allowed past students to come in to practice dealing skills and permitted students to stay past the time indicated on the enrollment contract.  The school failed to maintain proper transcript files for past completers and has been working on producing this information from their computer system.  Based on the enrollment contracts provided by the school that were current at the time of closure, the potential liability for the student indemnification is $29,571.  

ITT Technical Institute – September 6, 2016, ITT Technical Institutes corporate office sent CPE notification of immediate closure.  The decision to close was related to the Department of Education demand for additional surety of $79,707,879.  

ITT’s corporate office sent information concerning all students who were enrolled at the end of the last quarter and was in the process of providing CPE with student records when the remaining corporate employees were terminated.  Some of these students may have graduated and will not need indemnification.  Both ITT Technical Institutes had active surety in the amount of $1,050,000.00. 

A total of 596 students were enrolled between the two campuses:  323 at the North Las Vegas campus and 273 at the Henderson campus.  Since receiving the list, the Administrator has sent student emails concerning student loan forgiveness, student indemnification, and transfer.  The only defined transfer agreement established is with Asher College at the associate level.  Both DeVry University and University of Phoenix indicated that they would evaluate each case independently and would not establish set transfer courses.  These are the only institutions that provide the same degrees offered by ITT.

Currently, a transcript retrieval service Parchment has the student records from 2001 to the closure date.  They are in the process of preparing the computerized information into a transcript form.  Parchment has maintained weekly communication with CPE and intend on providing us with all transcripts files once everything has processed.  In the meantime, students can request records from Parchment for a $15.00 fee.  For the records from 1997-2001, only paper files were maintained at local campuses or storage facilities.  The bankruptcy trustee has been non responsive to Deputy Attorney General, Robert Whitney concerning accessing these records. 

Commissioner Hickey questioned, regarding student claims, “If they received a loan are they, the student, responsible? Is the State responsible or is ITT liable to reimburse?” Administrator Wuest responded with – it depends if the student is able to transfer credits to another institution then the student would most likely be liable for their debts.  The Department of Education will evaluate eligibility on a case by case.  Nevada VA students will be able to apply for a refund of the tuition provided through the benefit since they can not reestablish the benefit. 
Commissioner Clark asked for clarification on how the bond works.  Administrator Wuest discussed how each campus location had a separate bond and those will be processed by individual campuses, $1,050,000 bond for each campus and detailed the process of student requests for refunds.

Commissioner Fredrick announced Commission Lynch as joined the meeting.
Administrator Wuest explained that ITT had all their records/transcripts in paper form.  Requests from CPE to obtain records/transcripts were blocked by the bankruptcy court. Commissioner Fralick asked, “Do we need to file anything the bankruptcy court?” Deputy Attorney General, Robert Whitney responded there is a possibly for the State of Nevada to file a motion to lift the stay and this is unlikely the motion would be successful.  The trustee has made provisions to make those records available to students.  The motion also allowed the providers to obtain the records and possibly to dispose of the records.  The bankruptcy trustee refuses to communicate – State of Nevada Attorney General’s Office, several   phone calls and emails completed, yet no response.
Budget Update – The next biennium budget was submitted by September 30th as required by the State Budget Office.  I have requested funds to upgrade all of the agency computers and software per state replacement guidelines. 

Staffing Update - We would like to introduce Susan Beckett as CPE’s new Administrative Assistant III.  Susan comes to CPE from the legal profession and has a Paralegal Certificate from UNLV and started on October 5th.  Welcome Susan!

Quarterly Report - With 27 schools unreported, total enrollment for the July – Sept 2016 quarter stands at 7,053 students.  An updated count will be provided at the meeting.

	July – Sept 2016
	July – Sept 2015
	July – Sept 2014
	July – Sept 2013
	July – Sept 2012

	7,053
	6,789
	8,092
	8,451
	7,822


Administrator Wuest, expanded explanation as to the increase in enrollments approximately a 5% increase over the past year across the board, no particular school rather broad range increase and Fall Semester.
CPE Quarterly Activities:   July – Sept 2016

	CPE Activity
	Number of Applications Processed 

	License Renewals
	19

	Experiential License
	2

	Change of Ownership
	2

	Distance Education Exemptions
	11

	License Evaluations 
	20

	VA Compliance Visits
	0

	VA Program Approvals
	301

	New Agent Schools
	0

	Agent Permits
	33

	SARA Notifications
	9


Mini audits are happening during the school visits, to ensure schools are complying with regulations. 
CPE Student Complaints:   July – Sept 2016

	School Name
	Date Filed
	Issues
	Status

	Milan Institute
	9/27/16
	Removal from Externship, discrimination
	Open

	Fuzuba
	9/29/16
	Quality of Education
	Open


Administrator Wuest updated the Commissioners on the two student complaints.  Administrator Wuest gave generic details of the Milan Institute.  The student claimed they were removed from externship and wrongfully eliminated from the program.  The investigation is in process and staff is awaiting documentation from the school.  The Fuzuba complaint included quality of education, instructor coming back late from lunch, students talking during lectures and communication issues.  The student complaining regarding Fuzuba came by the office by November 1, 2016 and stated the issue had been resolved.  However, the student was informed that staff had begun the investigation and had to complete the investigation. 

Commissioner Clark posed the question regarding Fuzuba – did student attempt to resolve prior to CPE?  Administrator Wuest, requested Staff Education Specialist Maricris Wu respond to this question as she was handling the complaint and spoke with student.  Staff Education Specialist Wu responded, “Yes, the student did attempt to resolve with the Director of the school and the school offered a refund previously.  The school also suggested the student should contact CPE if the student still had an issue.”  
Commissioner Griener asked if this was typical of complaints.  Administrator Wuest clarified types of complaints and updated Commission on the procedures for processing a complaint and the attempt to close the complaint within two months.   

ACICS Report

Administrator Kelly Wuest gave the following report:

January 8, 2017, is the expected decision regarding the Department of Education issues with ACICS.
How will this impact Nevada?  Currently CPE has six colleges operating with ACICS accreditation.  Of those colleges, all but one has some programs with other accreditation recognized by the DOE so they would be able to remain operational for those programs.  Since the programs would not be in a position to enroll new students with Title IV funds in programs without recognized accreditation, it is highly likely that at least some of these institutions would not survive the time required to secure other accreditation.  DOE is looking at creating a special prevision of “school accreditation recognition” for 18 month to allow schools to make a transition. 

 

ACICS has 30 days to appeal and their accreditation will remain valid until that time.  The accrediting body has vowed to appeal the determination which will ultimately buy colleges time to find other accreditation.

 

Here is a listing on the school information and the impact without DOE intervention:

 

Brightwood College (formally Kaplan College) – ACICS decision will impact the schools Criminal Justice degree.  The other programs have programmatic accreditation.  According the local Director, Brightwood College is scheduled for consideration with another accrediting body in December most likely ACCSC.  I have reached out to corporate but have not received confirmation of which accrediting body.  The College has changed from ACCSC two week prior to the ACICS first ruling.  The current impact is 45 students. 

Associate Degree Program:

1) Criminal Justice



(95 credits)

2) Health Information Technology

(94 credits)

3) Medical Assistant



(113.5 credits)

Diploma:

4) Medical Assistant



(51 credits)

5) Medical Assistant X-Ray Technician

(70 credits)

6) Medical Billing and Coding Specialist

(51 credits)

7) Pharmacy Technician



(57 credits)

8) Practical Nursing



(89 credits)

9) Phlebotomy


            

(120 hours)


Students need to sign a new enrollment agreement stating they understand they are attending a non-accredited educational institution.   

 

Art Institute – ACICS decision will impact 20 of the 24 degrees offered at the local campus.  Corporate is evaluating whether any of the 20 programs have program accreditation that we are unaware of it.  I haven’t received the numbers of student impacted.   The Art Institute has not applied with any other accrediting body to date.

 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1BS: Advertising; Audio Production; Digital Filmmaking & Video Production; Digital Photography; Fashion Retail Management; Game Art & Design; Graphic Design; Media & Animation; Visual Effect & Motion Graphics; Web & Interactive Media; Culinary Management; Food & Beverage Management; Graphic & Web Design; Visual & Game Programming; Instructional Technology & Design; Marketing & Entertainment Management; Software Development for Creative Technologies. BA: Fashion Design; Interior Design; Professional Writing for Creative Arts. AS: Digital Photography; Drafting Technology & Design; Baking & Pastry; Culinary Arts. DIPLOMA: Baking & Pastry; Culinary Arts; Digital Image Management; Fashion Retailing; Web Design & Development; Web Design & Interactive Communication. CERTIFICATE: Advanced Computed Aided Drafting; Iwork.

 

Everest College-The ACICS decision will impact 4 of the 5 degree programs.  Current campus enrollment is at 250.  Everest has applied for other accreditation and is scheduled for February approval.

Associate of Science 

1) Accounting




(96 credits)




2) Business





(96 credits)

3) Criminal Justice




(96 credits)

4) Nursing





(117 credits)

5) Paralegal





(96 credits)


Diploma

6) Medical Administrative Assistant

(760 hours)

7) Medical Assistant



(920 hours)

8) Medical Insurance Billing and Coding

(760 hours)

 

Sanford Brown – This College is currently in teach- out with an estimated completion of August 2017.  The school has no other accreditation so they would be forced to close if a final decision is upheld.  I am waiting on numbers from the campus but it should be under 50 students.  

The Commission has approved Solex College for a provisional license.   The College has never started classes due to the ACICS issues.  They are scheduled for the May 2017 Commission meeting.

Le Cordon Bleu– This College is currently in teach- out with an estimated completion of November 2017.  All but one program has programmatic accreditation.
Further explanation of the issues regarding the Department of Education and possible wording between the NRS and possible school impacted was discussed.  One of the issues CPE has is the wording of the statute which poses a problem allowing the schools to stay open during this process.  This would require a change in the Legislative Session.  We are one of about ten states that would have an issue with the Department of Education and ACICS.  Commissioner Hickey discussed the possibility of a Bill to change the legislation regarding verbiage to change the effect it would have on the students in the State of Nevada due to the working in our NRS.  This could be done in a very short time as per Commissioner Hickey.  
 

Below are the references to NRS that apply to the situation: 
 

NRS 394.006 “Accredited” defined.  A postsecondary educational institution is “accredited” if it has met the standards required by an accrediting body recognized by the United States Department of Education.

 

NRS 394.447 Accreditation as evidence of compliance with minimum standards.  Accreditation may be accepted as evidence of compliance with the minimum standards established by the Commission, or the Administrator may require further evidence and make further investigation as in the judgment of the Administrator or the judgment of the Commission are necessary. Accreditation may be accepted as evidence of compliance only as to the portion or program of an institution accredited by the agency if the institution as a whole is not accredited.  Upon request by the Administrator, the institution shall submit copies of all written materials in its possession relating to its accreditation. Except as otherwise provided in NRS 239.0115, the Administrator shall keep the materials confidential.

 

NRS 394.625 Use of “university,” “college” and similar terms; regulations.

1.     Except for the Nevada System of Higher Education, no person may use the term “university” or “college” or any term or abbreviation which represents that the person is a university or college as part of the name or other designation of any entity without authorization from the Commission.

2.     The Commission shall adopt regulations for authorizing postsecondary educational institutions to use the term “university” or “college” as part of their respective names or designations. The regulations must provide for consideration of the institution’s qualification to award degrees and may include minimum standards similar to those prescribed by law for licensing by the Commission.

 

NAC 394.310 “Degree-granting institution” defined.  “Degree-granting institution” means an institution which awards or grants the associate, bachelors, masters, doctorate or any other degree above the associate degree as determined by the Commission.

PROVISIONAL LICENSURE

Nevada Teachers of Tomorrow
Testified:  David Saba, Chief Development Officer
Discussion:
David Saba testified on behalf of Nevada Teachers of Tomorrow.  He explained that the program is an alternate route to teacher certification program allowing career changers to become teachers.  Teachers of Tomorrow was Founded in Texas in 2004 with about 42,000 students becoming teachers going into the district schools.  Students only pay a small fee prior to working in the classroom.  Teachers of Tomorrow already has developed partnerships with the Clark and Washoe County school district and plan on expanding to other districts.  The coursework is primarily online except internships which are in classroom.  

Commissioner Greiner posed the question “How do you plan on attracting students?”  Mr Saba’s response was we plan to advertise via digital marketing using key words such as, how to become a teacher, becoming a teacher.  He believes they have a real competitive advantage employing advisors that will walk the student through the process.  Nevadateachers.org will be part of the marketing with some billboards used and directing to the website.  

Commissioner Clark posed the question, “Do you see any barriers and how successful do you think you will be providing a unique licensing to create more teachers?”  Mr. Saba stated that they are very excited to come to Nevada and that there are a few additional requirements here in Nevada that we do not have in Texas.  However, we feel our program will be very successful here since they have been able to create a strong program because of the partnership with Clark County School District in create a plan to ensure it meets the districts needs.  Commissioner Clark, “What is the basic fee the potential teacher pays?” Once admitted the potential teacher pays $395.00 to access the training.  The student will not pay the full tuition until the student secures a teaching position.  Once the position is obtained, the teacher pays $4,700.00 over the course of ten months during their teaching.  Commissioner Lynch asked, “How do you get and screen your potential applicants?” There is a requirement with the Department of Education about the background and counseling portions of the program.  Commissioner Lynch furthered with, “If the student does not complete the program do they still owe the money?”  Mr Saba answered, no they do not.  Commissioner Frederick asked, “Can you speak on your teacher screening tool and background interview tool?”  We are required by the Department of the Education to have a screening tool and loose about 10% of potential students.  
Motion:
That a 12-month provisional license be granted to Nevada Teacher of Tomorrow to offer their Teachers Licensing program contingent on securing surety in the amount of $494,000, curriculum approval by the Nevada Department of Education, Nevada Secretary of State registration, faculty and facility information. 
 SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1
By:
 Commissioner Clark
Second:
 Commissioner Frederick
Result:
 Unanimous.

Vincennes University
Testified:
Matthew Schwartz, Assistant Vice President
Discussion:
Mr. Schwartz testified that Vincennes University is Indiana’s first college founded in 1801 by President, William Harrison and incorporated into the Indiana state charter.  The campus is a 100 acre brick and mortar campus in Indiana with Military outreach.  The University has twenty six military locations through the nation.  Commissioner Fralick stated she was impressed and read a portion of the preamble to update the general public.  Jodi Barnett, Marketing Assistant spoke regarding wanting to reach veterans and spouses as well.  Commissioner Lynch, “What are you going to be doing to have outreach to Fallon itself?” Ms. Barnett stated that Vincennes University has been doing local outreach, meeting with library, using the local movie theater and VFW in town as well as meeting with Nevada Job Connect.  Commissioner Frederick suggested that the University sould join the Student Veterans of America in Nevada.  Commissioner Clark – “Have you looked at other military and expanding to Southern Nevada as well?”  Ms. Barnett replied, yes we are looking Southern Nevada possibly with the National Guard and other relationships as well”.  
Motion:
That a  SEQ CHAPTER \h \r 1 12-month provisional license be granted to Vincennes University to offer their Associate of Science degrees in General Studies, Law Enforcement, Business Administration, Supply Chain and Logistics Management and the schools Bachelor of Science in Homeland Security and Public Safety contingent on securing surety in the amount of $30,000 and Faculty Information.
By:
Commissioner Frederick
Second:
Commissioner Greiner
Result:
Unanimous 
FULL TERM LICENSURE

Institute of Modern Tattooing

Discussion:
Jason Wetzel stated there are currently three students attending the program and one is a Veteran.  The students are doing well in the program.
Motion:
Motion for full term licensure as recommended by staff is approved.
By:
Commissioner Clark
Second:
Commissioner Lynch
Result:
Unanimous
McKissock, LLC

Discussion:
Dan Bradley, Director of Online Curriculum spoke and explained there are a number of students enrolled in the real estate and appraisal programs, these courses are mandated federally.  Several students are taking the entire curriculum from us, which is unusual in our type of school.  Many times students take one course from one provider and then another course from a different provider and by the end they have several providers involved in their education.
Motion:
Motion for full term licensure of McKissok, LLC be granted as recommended by staff.
By:
Commissioner Fredrick
Second:
Commissioner Clark
Result:
Unanimous

Wongu University of Oriental Medicine
Discussion:
Daniel Davies President/CEO spoke and stated the University now has Title IV and Federal Financial Aid backup as well.  They are attracting international students.  The school has opened a Department of Research and something most dear to their heart is the opening of a media education school to the public. Commissioner Hickey stated he heard Dr. Davis present and was impressed with numerous professionals and happy to see Asian and Oriental Medicine was added to Nevada.  Commissioner Greiner asked, “How many students are enrolled and how many are you hoping for in the next year or so?” Dr. Davies stated 31 students are enrolled for fall term and six are new.  We are hoping to reach our capacity of 120 within the year.   We recently hired full time admissions counselor to work with our part time admissions counselor.

Motion:
Move that we grant a full term licensure to Wongu University per our requirements.
By:
Commissioner Clark
Second:
Commissioner Lynch
Result:
Unanimous
ORDER TO REFUND
Gold Star Gaming

Administrator Wuest gave background information and explained the need for the order.
Motion:
Move to approve of findings and facts in this order.
By:
Commissioner Greiner
Second:
Commissioner Clark
Result:
            Unanimous

COMMISSION COMMENTS
Commissioner Clark requested clarification of the fees pertaining to the Indemnification Fund.  Administrator Wuest explained the collection of fees and the current use of the fund.
Commissioner Clark asked with all the school closures we have seen in the last year we still have not dropped in the fund that much.  Administrator Wuest clarified we had to dip into the fund for AIMs, due to bonds.  She stated that CPE may need to use part of the fund for Gold Star Gaming reimbursements but she does not foresee that with the ITT closure.
PUBLIC COMMENT
None
ADJOURNMENT
Chairwoman Fralick adjourned the meeting at approximately 10:26 am. 
